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MINUTES

TAX INCREMENT FINANCE COMMITTEE

January 19, 2007

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Malcom Chapman, Marcia Elkins, Terri Haverly, David Janak, Ron Kroeger, Joel Landeen, Jim Preston
OTHERS PRESENT:
Scott O’Meara, Jim Shaw, Dirk Jablonski, Karen Bulman, Vicki Fisher, Sharlene Mitchell

Call to Order

Elkins called the meeting to order at 11:39 a.m.

Copperfield Vistas Road Project (07TIF001)
Bulman provided a brief review of the Copperfield Vistas Road Project request to fund the extensions of Homestead Street and E. Anamosa Street from their current terminus to the eastern edge of Copperfield Vistas.  Bulman indicated that the applicant’s original request was for Homestead Street only noting that staff had suggested including E. Anamosa Street as Phase 2 of the proposed tax increment project.

Bulman reviewed the boundaries of the proposed district and the location of Homestead Street and E. Anamosa Street within those boundaries.  Bulman addressed the impact the proposed district would have on the Industrial Park properties noting that the district boundaries must encompass the property on which the improvements are constructed.

In response to a question from Shaw, Elkins clarified that E. Anamosa Street would be constructed to the eastern boundary of Copperfield Vistas and would be extended to the western boundary as platting dictated.  Elkins indicated that Homestead Street would provide a second access point for the Copperfield Subdivision.  Fisher stated that the Copperfield Vistas Layout Plat reflects both Homestead Street and E. Anamosa Street being extended to the western edge of the subdivision.
Shaw voiced interest in the extension of E. Anamosa Street west to the Menards shopping area.  Haverly clarified the extent to which E. Anamosa Street has been improved.  Discussion followed regarding the required improvement of E. Anamosa Street by the Economic Development Partnership.
In response to a question from Jablonski, Elkins clarified that the original request was for the extension of Homestead Street only.  O’Meara indicated that the extension of Homestead Street will provide two access points for the Copperfield and Copperfield Vistas Subdivisions.  In response to a question, O’Meara indicated that the development of Homestead Street within the Copperfield Vistas Subdivision would be a developer cost.

Elkins addressed the district boundaries noting the need to include the entire Industrial Park parcel or plat the road extensions as H lots.  Elkins addressed the zoning and use issues associated with establishing an Economic Development Tax Increment District.

Discussion followed regarding the process and issues associated with establishing an Economic Development district.

In response to a question, Elkins indicated that the property being improved must be included in the district boundary.  In response to a question, Elkins identified the areas currently being annexed noting that the applicant is aware that the Tax Increment application cannot proceed until the annexation is complete.  In response to a question, Elkins clarified the Rapid City and Rapid Valley water and sewer boundaries.  Discussion followed regarding the development of E. Anamosa Street.
In response to a question, Elkins reviewed the project costs for the Homestead Street extension.
In response to a question from Chapman, O’Meara indicated that he was uncertain of the project status should the Tax Increment District request be denied.  Landeen indicated that the applicant must provide a project pro-forma in order for the committee to determine the need for the Tax Increment financing.
Jablonski commented on the number of complaints received regarding the one existing access into the Copperfield Subdivision.  Discussion followed regarding the access issues to the Copperfield Subdivision and the Rushmore Business Park.
Preston indicated that while the proposed district will provide needed access to the area, he expressed concern with the distsrict not be designed an economic development district.  Elkins indicated that development within the Industrial Park would be enhanced by the development of Homestead Street.  Discussion followed.

Landeen voiced support for the extension of the Homestead and E. Anamosa Street roadways noting the need to include developable lots in the district boundary versus H lots.  Landeen indicated that he could not support the project until the required pro-forma was provided in accordance with City Council directive.

Elkins recommended that the Committee consider supporting the tax increment district, including E. Anamosa Street and all the unplatted Economic Development Partnership properties.  Discussion followed regarding the extension of water and sewer services to Copperfield Vistas Subdivision.  Elkins addressed the Committee’s commitment to funding public improvements only.  Elkins indicated that funding for Phase 2 could include oversize costs for the extension of E. Anamosa Street to the west boundary of Copperfield Vista Subdivision.  In response to a question, Elkins indicated that should the Phase 2 improvements not be funded within the first five years of the district creation, the district would cease to exist resulting in an earlier payoff of the district.
Elkins commented on phased districts and how that structuring has advanced improvements for Rapid City.  Shaw voiced support for the inclusion of all of the Economic Development Partnership properties within the Industrial Park for the purpose of completing Homestead and E. Anamosa Streets.

Landeen indicated that the pro-forma is required in order to determine if a Tax Increment District is required to support the project or if it would simply maximize developer profits.  Landeen supported inclusion of all the Economic Development Partnership properties in order to support the economic development classification.

In response to a question from Shaw, O’Meara indicated that approximately 300 new homes will be developed in the Copperfield Vistas Subdivision.
Preston moved to continue the Copperfield Vistas Road Project Tax Increment District request to January 23, 2007 at 11:30 a.m. allow the applicant to provide the required project pro-forma.  Landeen seconded the motion.
Chapman indicated that without the required project pro-forma he could not support the request.  Shaw concurred noting that the project pro-forma is required to support the request for Tax Increment Financing.

Elkins stated that should the requested pro-forma not support the requested Tax Increment Financing she would encourage the Committee to consider the creation of a speculative Tax Increment District for the development of Homestead Street and E. Anamosa Street.  Elkins indicated that the District costs associated with Homestead Street are anticipated to pay off in eight years noting that development of the Economic Development Partnership properties would result in an earlier payout.  In response to a question from Chapman, Elkins addressed the development realized by the utilization of other speculative districts such as the Civic Center district.
Discussion followed on the cost of the E. Anamosa Street extension including the oversizing costs for the Copperfield Vistas section.
Discussion followed regarding the economic development Tax Increment District criteria and the resulting impact on the school aid formula.
The motion to continue the Copperfield Vistas Road Project Tax Increment District request to Tuesday, January 23, 2007 at 11:30 a.m. carried unanimously.

Minutes

Preston moved, Landeen seconded and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of the September 19, 2006 meeting.

Adjourn

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 12:41 p.m.

